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God is faithful; by him you were called into the fellowship of his Son, Jesus Christ our Lord.  
1 Corinthians 1:9 

 
FROM OUR PASTORS’ DESKS 

 

Richard's Raps 

       
      Christmas is over; and America is basking in its "afterglow."  What a wonderful December the 
Church experienced: Christmas carols and special music - Confirmation graduation - receiving new 

members - Children's Christmas pageant - Christmas dinner and visit from Santa - Christmas Eve 
Service - gifts for Baby Grace and the Card Tree in the narthex - so many good wishes shared 

among the members and visitors all within the setting of the sanctuary decorated for all the Advent 
and Christmas seasons festivities.  In addition to all the "Christmas" activities the faithful labors of love that are 
done each day continued without fanfare - barley noticed, indeed. What a Church we belong to!!!!  Mary and I 

want to Thank all of you for the Church's Christmas gift - it's always appreciated. 
 A new year looms ahead of us; 365 more days to deal with life.  Some of those days will be "ho hum" 

kind of days, some "O me" days, others "Wow! What a grand day."  Whatever kind of day(s) we experience the 
foundation of each day is God.  I've long ago given up making resolutions for the new year - never kept any of 
the ones I made anyway.  However, I do follow God (the creator of all my days) into each day wherein I 

welcome God the Holy Spirit into my life, and desire that God the Holy Spirit will mold my life into something 
more like the model Christ has in mind for my life.  So, if you are tired of making resolution you never keep - 

than join me in simply opening your life everyday life to God's presence, and you will be surprised at the gentle 
change that will make in your life.  
 

 

 BIBLE TRIVIA   What form did the Spirit take when Jesus came out of the water after being baptized?   (Answers 

found elsewhere in newsletter.) 

 

Ted's Ponderings  

      .         
     Happy New Year and welcome to 2016!  I don't know about you, but I haven't caught my breath 

from 2015 yet.  I need to savor the flavor of last year. I need to reflect on the joys and sorrows, the 
faces and the places and the ups and the downs.  Quite frankly, I need to catch my breath.  I bet you 

do too. 
     I believe this is a good time to reflect on what went well and what didn't go so well.  It also a 
wonderful time to count our blessing and see "What God has Done."  Then we can shine our shoes, 

comb our hair, and get on with the opportunities of the New Year 2016.  As LUMPS (Lathrop United 
Methodists Praying and Serving) we have a whole year of opportunities coming our way.  

Be good. Be well and Pray for one another daily. 
 

Oh, taste and see that the Lord is good; happy are those who take refuge in him. 
Psalm 34:8  
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LOVED ONES HONORED 

 
     The poinsettias decorating our sanctuary Christmas Season 2015 added a beauty that 

sparkles almost as much as the lights on the Christmas tree.  Each poinsettia was purchased in 
honor of loved ones and to honor the memories of loved ones.  
                                                                        

                                                   IN HONOR OF 

                                                                                Estyl Bowers 

 
   IN MEMORY OF

 

Evelyn Gates 
Juraldene Carson 

John & J.R. Phillips 
Stanley, Andy & Nita Gately 

Jelinek, Williams & Aldrich Families 

Herb & Ruth Pollard 
Mark Pollard 

Ralph & Ruth Mydland 
Forrest Lottman 

Patrick Reale 

Moonie Wagner 
Ralph & Ruth Martin 

Charlie Boone 

Patty, Bill & Teresa Swalla 
Richard Wolfe 

Betty Countryman 
Lillian Huggins 

Lucy Lurine Gagnon 

Parents of Bill & Jan Ainsworth 
Verna & Willard Culver 

Charlie Hardin 
Dr. G.D. Bowers 

Ed & Clara Mae Bonar 

Robert & Norma Snodgrass 
Edwin and Lena Hagen 

 

 
 

CHRISTMAS MUSIC 

 

   Several beautiful voices blessed us last month with their solo performances of 

Christmas Hymns. Sue Ellen Pollard sang Sweet Little Jesus Boy;  Kendra Gagnon sang  
O Holy Night; Jonas May sang The First Noel; Rachel Martin sang the first verse of 
Silent Night then led the congregation thru the other verses. Each solo was accompanied 

by Brenda Bonar.  Our church is truly blessed with talent.       Pictured at right- Jonas May. 
 
 

 

OUR BLESSINGS 

          
  Our church is a wonderful place to worship.  There is beauty everywhere 
you turn.  All of this beauty takes imagination, time, creativity and lots of 

hard work.  Every December there are Christmas trees to put up, wreaths to 
hangs, flower arrangements to change.  Jessica Aldrich plus her daughter Lilli, her husband 
James, her mom Donna and her dad Steve weave their magic in every nook and cranny of the 

sanctuary.   Our church is beautiful at Christmas, but it is also beautiful every Sunday of 
every month.    Thank you, Jessica and Co., for all that you do in December and all year long 

too.    
  
    How much did our church raise for the “Baby Grace Ministry” in December? 
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MISSIONS CELEBRATION 

 
     The Northwest District is excited to announce the 2016 Missions Celebration on January 16, 2016 from 
9:00 am - 3:00 pm at Cameron UMC. This will be a day of sharing how area churches are serving their local 

and abroad brothers and sisters in Christ with guest speakers, missions booths, and much more. Please invite 
your congregation to this event as it will be a time of fellowship and celebration.  

     We have a couple booth spaces and guest speaker spots available for churches to showcase their past, current 
and future projects. Please email Gracie Feese at groomnlady@gmail.com for more information.  
 

                 

1.                                     DATES TO REMEMBER                                     
                                                                                                                    

          JANUARY 2016                                                                      
             

                   1  NEW YEAR'S DAY 
                   2  Community Men's Breakfast                                                        7:00 a.m. 
                                Hosted by United Methodist Church 
                4-8  UMC Deliver Meals-On-Wheels 
                 10   Fellowship Dinner following Worship Service                            12:00  
                 11  Admin. Board Meeting                                                                 7:00 p.m. 

                 16  2016 Missions Celebration                                            9:00 am - 3:00 pm 
                             Hosted by Cameron UMC 
 

USHERS FOR DECEMBER               Bill and Jan Ainsworth 

 

 
CARES AND CONCERNS  

 
  Gerry McKee          Dean McKee 

  Jack Day                Jon Carter 

  Wilma Tippit          Barry Todd    

  Neoma Lottman     Judy Dexter            

  Mike Dickerson      Billy Webster 

  Estyl Bowers           Larry & Cathy Payne 

  Carmen Stone         Alyssa Dial  

  Robert Ewens         Shelby Ewens 

  Marguerite Pulliam Brittany Kistner 

  Lawson UMC           Lou Todd 

  All Travelers          Our Community       

  Our Military           Our Veterans 

  Our Church             Our Pastors   

    The Children & Youth of our Church  

                
    If you have prayer concerns, please email 
lathropumc.newsletter@live.com or contact:  Kathy 

Mydland 528-3780; Brenda Bonar 528-3004; or 

Norella Beane 740-4419. 

 
BIRTHDAYS         

   

         7....Jeff Martin                           

11...Max Gagnon 

12...Trish Martin 

12éMary Ogden 

21...Mica Snodgrass 

21...Alan Bland 

28...Barbara Hardin 

                                                            

ANNIVERSARY  

 

       18... Lou & Barry Todd  
 

ALWAYS KEEP 

JESUS IN YOUR 

HEART  

mailto:lathropumc.newsletter@live.com


CONFIRMATION, BAPTISM, AND NEW MEMBERS  

 

  

 

    CONGRATULATIONS to our 2015 Confirmands!  
Andrew Beane, Hailey Doudna, Breanna Gilzean*, Jaxson 
Gowin*, Griffin Hensen, Rachel Martin, Jonas May*, and 

Quinton Wolfe confirmed their faith on December 6th, 
Confirmation Sunday, at the Lathrop UMC. (Those with * by 

their name were also Baptized during the ceremony.)  In 
addition to the youth mentioned, Karen Gilzean, and Steve & 
Susie Wolfe also became new members of the church.  

Following the service, the Confirmands and their friends and 
families celebrated the occasion with a beautiful and tasty 

cake decorated beautifully.   
     What a wonderful, glorious day for our church!   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

THE  CHURCH LIBRARY BECKONS FROM ITS PAGES                                                     
                                                                                                                       

  

                                                  Mother Teresa 

                                     A photographic story of a life  

                                               By Maya Gold 
  

    What a woman!  What a life! Agnes Gonxha Bojaxhiu was born on August 26, 1910 in the city of 

Skopje, now in the Republic of Macedonia. As a girl she learned to play the mandolin.   Agnes Gonxha chose 
her name to honor Saint Therese of Lisieux, a humble nun who lived a quiet life of prayer and died at a tender 

age of 24.  She called herself “a little pencil in God’s hands”.  This biography is small, but at the same time, 
jammed with pictures, quotes, history and facts that highlight this remarkable life.  “Give Christ to the world, 
and in doing so, use your hands.”  -- Mother Teresa  What an inspirational thought! 

  
The Faith Club 

By Ranya Idliby, Suzanne Oliver, & Priscilla Warner 
  

    The Faith Club weaves the story of three women, their three religions, and their urgent quest to understand 

one another.  After September 11, Ranya Idliby, an American Muslim of Palestinian descent, faced constant 
questions about Islam, God and death from her children, the only Muslims in their classrooms.  Inspired by a 

story about Muhammad, Ranya reached out to two other mothers to write an interfaith children’s book that 
would highlight the connections between Judaism, Christianity, and Islam.   After just a few meetings , 
however, the women realized that they themselves needed an honest and open environment where they could 

admit—and discuss—their concerns, stereotypes, and misunderstandings.  After hours of soul-searching about 
the issues that divided them, Ranya, Suzanne, and Priscilla grew close enough to discover and explore what 

united them.  This book is the result. 
 

 

 

   UMC Confirmands of 2015 p ictured from L to R: 

Quinton Wolfe, Griffin Hensen, Jaxson Gowin, Jonas 

May, Andrew Beane.  Front row: Rachel Mart in and 

Breanna Gilzean.                  Not pictured: Hailey Doudna 



 

 

 

 
THE WONDERFUL STORY OF OUR FIRST CHRISTMAS 

 

   The wonderful story of our First Christmas was presented to 
the congregation with the play Finding Christmas, written 

by Donna Jelinek, and presented by the children of 
the Sunday School Classes.  
 

  

  
 
 
 
 

 

        

 
 
 
 
 
 

                               

                  HAPPY 2016:   LETõS CELEBRATE! 

  

Keith & Norella Beane  

Jill & Martin Berge e  

Pete & Brenda Bonar  

Terry & Sherry Carson  

Betty, Justin, & Riley Davis  

Donald & Wilma Griffin  

Barbara Hardin  

Pastor Ted & Mae Hepner  

Jeff, Trish, Rachel & Lucas Martin plus Shane & Riley Dodd  

Kathy Mydland  

Pastor Richard & Mary Ogden  

Cathy Payne  

Cheryl & Gerald Snodgrass  

Ed, Terri & Jenny Stark  

Pat Wagner & John Coster  

                                Delayne & Lisa Wilson  

                      One card did not have a name.  

  

           WE HAVE THE MONEY TO PAY OUR APPORTIONMENTS!  



CONFIRMATION SUNDAY -D ECEMBER 6, 2015 
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JANUARY DIET DIARY                                                                                                                    
    The following is a diary of a woman who gained weight during December's festivities and now needs to work it off so 
as to get into her clothes. 
Also all those of you out there joining fitness classes and clubs as a New Year resolution should, perhaps, read this first: 
Dear Diet Diary 
    As a Christmas present this year, my daughter, Cresley [what a thoughtful darling] bought for me a week of personal 
training at the local health club. Although I am still in reasonable shape since being a high school cheerleader 43 years 
ago, I decided it would be a good idea to go ahead and give it a try.  
I called the club and made my reservations with a personal trainer named Juan Antonio [ooh what a name] who 
identified himself as a 26-year-old aerobics instructor and model for athletic clothing and swim wear. My daughter 
seemed pleased with my enthusiasm to get started. The club encouraged me to keep a diary to chart my progress.  
Monday 
    Started my day at 6:00 a.m. Tough to get out of bed, but found it was well worth it when I arrived at the health club to 
find Juan Antonio waiting for me.   He is something of a Greek god: he has curly hair, dancing eyes and a dazzling white 
smile. Yippee!  
    Juan Antonio gave me a tour and showed me the machines. I enjoyed watching the skilful way in which he conducted 
his aerobics class after my workout today. Very inspiring! Juan Antonio [call me Tony by now] was encouraging as I did 
my sit-ups, although my stomach was already aching from holding it in the whole time he was around. This is going to be 
a FABULOUS week!   My New Year resolutions will be easy. 
Tuesday 
    I drank a whole pot of coffee, but I finally made it out of the door. Tony made me lie on my back and push a heavy iron 
bar into the air. Later he put weights on it. My legs were a little wobbly on the treadmill, but I made the full mile. Tony's 
rewarding smile made it all worthwhile. I feel GREAT! It's a whole new life for me.  
Wednesday 
    The only way I can brush my teeth is by laying the toothbrush on the counter and moving my mouth back and forth 
over it. I believe I have a hernia in both pectorals. Driving was OK as long as I didn't try to steer or stop. Tony was 
impatient with me, insisting that my screams bothered other club members. His voice is a little too perky for early in the 
morning; and when he scolds, he gets this nasally whine that is VERY annoying. My chest hurt when I got on the 
treadmill, so Tony put me on the stair 'monster'. Why the world would anyone invent a machine to simulate an activity 
rendered obsolete by elevators? Tony told me it would help me get in shape and enjoy life. He said some other garbage 
too.  
Thursday 
    Tony was waiting for me with his vampire-like teeth exposed as his thin, cruel lips were back in a full snarl. I couldn't 
help being a half an hour late; it took me that long to tie my shoes. That man then took me to work out with dumbbells. 
When he was not looking, I ran and hid in the restroom. He sent a skinny woman to find me. Then, as punishment, he 
put me on the rowing machine - which I sank.  
Friday 
    I hate that man, Toady or whatever his name is, more than any human being has ever hated any other human being in 
the history of the world. He is a stupid, skinny, anemic, anorexic little bighead. If there was a part of my body I could 
move without unbearable pain, I would beat him with it. Toady wanted me to work on my triceps. I don't have any 
triceps! And if you don't want dents in the floor, don't hand me the stupid' barbells or anything that weighs more than a 
sandwich. The treadmill flung me off and I landed on the health and nutrition teacher. Why couldn't it have been 
someone softer... like the drama coach or the choir director?  
Saturday 
    That person, that Toady, left a message on my answering machine in his grating, shrilly voice wondering why I did not 
show up today. Just hearing him made me want to smash the machine with my planner. However, I lacked the strength 
to even use the TV remote and ended up catching eleven straight hours of the Weather Channel.  
Sunday 
    I'm having the Church bus collect me up so I can go to services today and thank God that this week is over. I will also 
pray that next year my daughter Cresley [the cruel, whining creep] will choose a gift for me that is fun: like root canal 
treatment or a hysterectomy. I still say if God had wanted me to bend over, he would have sprinkled the floor with 
diamonds!  



 SENIORS TEXTING CODE: 

ATD:  At The Doctors 

 BFF:  Best Friend Fell  

BTW:  Bring the Wheelchair 

BYOT:  Bring Your Own Teeth 

FWIW:  Forgot Where I Was 

GGPBL:  Gotta Go Pacemaker Battery Low 

GHA:  Got Heartburn Again  

IMHO:  Is My Hearing-Aid On 

LMDO:  Laughing My Dentures Out 

OMMR:  On My Message Recliner 

OMSG:  Oh My! Sorry, Gas 

ROFLACGU: Rolling On Floor Laughing And Can't Get Up  

TTYM:  Talk To You Louder 

 

 
 

LATHROP UNITED METHODIST CHURCH  

BOX 15  
LATHROP, MO 64465 

 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

Scientific Discovery about Crows  

     I heard that they found about 200 dead crows near Topeka , KS and there was concern that they may have died 

from Avian Flu.  

     They had a Bird Pathologist examine the remains of all the crows, and he confirmed the problem was definitely 

NOT Avian Flu, to everyone's relief.  

     However, he determined that 98% of the crows had been killed by impact with trucks, & only 2% w ere killed by 

an impact with a car. Kansas then hired an Ornithological Behaviorist to determine the disproportionate 

percentages for truck versus car kill.  

     The Ornithological Behaviorist determined the cause in short order. When crows eat road kill,  they always set 

up a lookout Crow in a nearby tree to warn of impending danger.  

     His conclusion was that all the lookout crows could say "Cah", but none could say "Truck."  

 

TAKE FIVE MINUTES TO PRAY FOR ONE ANOTHER  

Paul Newman founded the Hole in the Wall 

Gang Camp for children stricken with cancer, 

AIDS, and blood diseases. One afternoon, he 

and his wife, Joanne Woodward, stopped by 

to have lunch with the kids. A counselor at a 

nearby table, suspecting the young patients 

wouldn't know Newman was a famous movie 

star, explained, "That's the man who made 

this camp possible. Maybe you've seen his 

picture on his salad dressing bottle?"  

 Blank stares.  

"Well, you've probably seen his face on his 

lemonade carton."  

An eight-year-old girl perked up. "How long 

was he missing?" 


